

165

 **ORF**
OCCASIONAL
PAPER

AUGUST 2018

**Lessons from Transboundary Waste Trade:
Why India Should Focus on the Judicious
Use of Its Own Waste**

GAYATHRI IYER

Lessons from Transboundary Waste Trade: Why India Should Focus on the Judicious Use of Its Own Waste

GAYATHRI IYER

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Gayathri Iyer is a Research Assistant with ORF's Maritime Policy Initiative. She tracks ocean governance policies and international maritime trade sustainability for global development. Gayathri did her undergraduate studies at the Geneva School of Diplomacy and International Relations. She obtained her double Master's degrees in Public Policy and Human Development from the United Nations University, Maastricht Economic and Social Research Institute (UNU-MERIT) in Netherlands, majoring in international trade and foreign policy.

ISBN : 978-93-88262-18-7

Lessons from Transboundary Waste Trade: Why India Should Focus on the Judicious Use of Its Own Waste

ABSTRACT

This paper examines two types of waste on which India can explore transboundary waste-trade opportunities and challenges: farm produce waste and municipal solid waste. Using lessons learnt from trade between other countries, the paper argues that while India can augment its economy through increased waste exports or imports, certain conditions must be met for India to benefit from sustained international waste trade practices. The paper recommends that India's policymakers consider the prevailing infrastructural gaps, agricultural practices, municipal functioning, finance and current social conditions, and focus on using its waste judiciously within the country. The aim is to set the house in order before international waste trade can become a progressively tightened, transparent and sustainable advantage.

INTRODUCTION

Legal and illegal transboundary shipments of both non-hazardous and hazardous waste have increased in the past decade.¹ Examples from various countries show that the stakeholder (governments, businesses, publics) mindset is rapidly changing from 'waste as a disposal problem' to 'waste as a resource opportunity'. The primary drivers for waste trade are economic, legislative, technical, in addition to the differences in demography and infrastructure across countries.² For exporting countries, economic drivers such as the high cost of treatment and taxes on waste are most significant. For importing countries, reuse of waste and monies made from transporting and disposing waste into their own countries are key drivers. Countries that successfully employ technology to generate biofuel from waste have begun importing waste to make optimal use of their specialised waste treatment facilities. This paper has chosen examples from two areas—farm produce waste and municipal solid waste—to analyse if India is in a position to engage in the legal import or export of non-hazardous waste in an environmentally sound and economically beneficial manner. In the context of farm produce, the unused produce at various stages of the food supply chain has been referred to as 'waste' even though it is perfectly edible and usable; it is therefore not true 'waste' in traditional terms.

Whenever 'waste as a resource' has been used as an economic opportunity without taking into consideration socioeconomic impacts, there have been negative implications on health, environment and economy of the stakeholders or the public at large. However, when waste trade takes into account social and developmental aspects, it brings sustainable advantages to the trading nations. The paper uses examples to highlight both.

While the paper does not dismiss transboundary trade of waste in any area, it addresses specific waste export and import challenges to assess if the advantages associated with the domestic use of waste in India currently outweigh the advantages of transboundary waste trade.

The paper focuses on stakeholder challenges associated with waste creation and waste trade, without specifically citing data on trade of waste volumes:

- Internationally comparable data and statistics on waste is sparse as most countries are in the early stages of developing their databases;
- Researchers use different assessment protocols. Some countries generate data on per capita basis, others in actual volumes or at the level of monetary value attached to the waste product;
- Most of the available data deals with specific stages and waste types and not the whole supply chain of any resource.

I. CONSIDERATIONS FOR WASTE EXPORT

1.1. *Culling*

The Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (FAO) states that food 'waste' is different from food 'loss'.³ Food losses occur in the production chain, while food waste is a consumption-related problem, i.e. when food reaches the market but goes to waste due to consumer behaviour. Waste can also occur when food is left unharvested due to overproduction or is rejected due to over-regulations or aesthetic reasons, despite the good quality of the produce

in terms of taste and nutritional value. The primary problem in India and many developing countries is 'food loss' due to poor storage facilities, lack of infrastructure for food distribution, and lack of food-processing facilities close to the production sites.⁴ Food loss in developing countries is at an estimated 30–40 percent compared to 5–25 percent in developed countries.⁵ In the high- and middle-income countries, 'food waste' happens at both the harvest stage and the consumer retail stage, the latter largely due to the consumer mindset regarding food surplus, food aesthetics and technological requirements for grading food for food processing (United Nations, 2011). FAO data shows that Europe and North America waste 95–115 kg food per capita each year, while sub-Saharan Africa, south and south-eastern Asia waste 6–11 kg per capita in one year.⁶

India is the world's second-largest fruit and vegetable producer after China, but it still suffers from approximately 70 percent food loss due to the gaps in the early stages of harvest and distribution.⁷ In October 2017, Harsimrat Kaur Badal, Minister of Food Processing Industries, stated, "India is currently only processing 10% of its food, resulting in enormous food waste."⁸ She unveiled India's plan to partner with the United States (US) industry to borrow technologies and innovations for the entire spectrum of food production leading to food consumption. Earlier, in January 2017, India and the United Arab Emirates (UAE) announced a roadmap for increased maritime cooperation and expansion of logistics facilities in India to help export food and perishables to the UAE markets at lower costs.⁹ India plans to draw on UAE's investments and expertise in the development of policies, processes, warehouses, digital systems and cold storage networks for the proposed 'farm-to-port' special economic zones.¹⁰

While the Government of India is taking bold steps to decrease food loss by increasing export of surplus produce directly from farms and food processing units, examples from some countries highlight how aesthetic selectivity in the industrialised food chain systems can create significant loss and waste.¹¹ The United Kingdom (UK) processes over 65 percent of its food.^{12,13} However, around 85 percent (by weight) of the avoidable food waste in the UK occurs in households and food manufacturing companies.¹⁴ Thus, aesthetic and grading selection by importing countries can nullify any increase in the export of raw produce to reduce storage-related losses. The social impact of this is high on small, conventional farmers, who may not be able to meet the buyer requirements for uniform shape, colour and size.¹⁵

Waste Due to Culling for Processing and Packaging

- Culling at harvest stages: According to the National Center for Biotechnology Information, US, each year, over 2.7 million tonnes of fruits and vegetables are not harvested in the US due to poor crop aesthetics.¹⁶ Machine harvest further increases the waste loads per tonne, since they are not capable of sorting and leaving unripe produce in the fields.¹⁷ While mechanised harvesting is process oriented, less labour intensive and fast, handpicking of fruits and vegetables generally results in more uniform picks vis-a-vis quality and maturity.¹⁸ Moreover, produce for transporting to longer distances—especially for exports—is often purposely harvested at less-than-ideal maturity,¹⁹ resulting in wastage during selection, suboptimal taste and lower nutritional value.²⁰ Highly stringent quality standards for meeting aesthetic requirements can also lead to substantial waste. Japan has been exporting designer fruits and vegetables; cube, heart-shaped and triangular watermelons or

pentagonal oranges are grown as ornamental novelty or for packing ease.²¹ Most of the flowers or unripe fruits on the vine that do not meet the brand promise are discarded.^{22,23}

- Culling at processing stages: A farm in Yorkshire rejects 25–30 percent of carrots during packing. This is because the photographic sensor machines reject carrots that are not bright orange, or have a bend, blemish or break.²⁴ The farm says, “Some supermarkets insist carrots should be straight so customers can peel the full length in one easy stroke.”²⁵ Mechanised food processing industries demand size uniformity. For example, in the canning process, machines can only peel pears within a certain range of size and curvature, thus wasting about 45 percent of pears on an average.²⁶ A French fries processing unit in Netherlands rejects large quantities of potato during size reduction, in which potatoes are cut into equal sized strips. Additionally, once transported to the site, it is cheaper for the company to discard the unused potatoes and trimmings than to reuse them.²⁷ The European Commission estimates that processing leads to around 39 percent of the total food lost in the food supply chain because of trimming and other technical issues.²⁸
- Culling at packaging stages: The packaging industry prefers uniform-sized produce for easier packability. In Europe, regulations on produce sizes became so strict that they met international ridicule: EC Regulation No. 2257/94 stated that all bananas must be “free of abnormal curvature” and at least 14 cm in length.²⁹ The idea behind uniformity was less to do with aesthetics and more to ensure easier packaging for storage and transport. However, such regulations created classification into

two grades, where goods that met strict criteria on size, shape and appearance were labelled “class one,” and retailers thus started focusing less on class two produce. Around 26 of the EU's 36 directives were abolished in 2009, but the retailers and consumers continue demanding uniform-sized produce.³⁰ Consumers now link “class one” grade with aesthetics.

Industrial processing of food creates solid and liquid waste. The preparation and preservation of pureed, trimmed, canned, cured and frozen foods also require large volumes of clean water.³¹ Thus, water scarcity and pollution abatement strategies need due consideration as well.³² India must consider multiple ways of minimising food loss instead of relying too heavily on food processing or the export industry.

Minimising Culling Waste (and Loss)

- Vertically integrated plantations and supply chains: Kenya's horticultural exporters have been facing order cancellations of up to 45 percent due to consumer intolerance for food with low aesthetic appeal.³³ The Kenyan government is facilitating whole crop purchasing and vertically integrated supply chains to significantly lower the volumes of export rejects.³⁴ To reduce rejection rate for pineapple exports in Ghana, for instance, the government is targeting different markets with different expectations. “Relative production inefficiency and moral hazard problems is causing exporters to prefer vertically integrated plantation production.”^{35,36}
- Awareness-building: Farmers in Kenya are being educated to pick produce at the right maturity stages. The government is supplying greenhouse technologies for protecting delicate

crops.³⁷ Interesting communication campaigns in Europe are appealing to the public to buy odd-sized, misshapen or weather-bruised vegetables, in an attempt to change people's perception that produce that looks different is only fit for processing into soups or purees.

- Expanding markets: The US government and the European Commission have launched national food loss and waste' goal, calling for a 50-percent reduction by 2030. They intend to work with charitable organisations, faith organisations, the private sector, and local, state and tribal governments to transition towards a circular economy. European markets are helping expand local farmer's markets to reduce transport, storage and supermarket dependencies. The government is also actively educating people on how to reduce their personal contribution to food wastage.
- Linking food with religious philosophy: With the recent increase in food waste, Japan has adopted the philosophical idea of “mottainai,” a Buddhist Japanese term that means both “what a waste” and “don't be wasteful.”³⁸ Japanese children are being taught through children's literature to not waste any produce based on looks or size. Children are also encouraged to learn about food shortage during World War II.³⁹

1.2. Quality and Standards

Indian farm produce surpluses face frequent and substantial border rejections in key export markets.⁴⁰ The rejects create large volumes of waste. In 2014, Russia opened its US\$43 billion food import market to India after it put a one-year ban on the import of food items from

several countries in response to sanctions over the crisis in Ukraine.⁴¹ Due to strict phytosanitary controls, India could not use the opportunity. India thus supplies less than one percent of Russia's total import needs. Further, Indian potatoes faced a temporary import ban by Russia after the Russian authorities intercepted 23 consignments with pests and diseases.⁴²

The Indian Council for Research on International Economic Relations suggests that, in addition to improving the quality of its fresh and processed products, India could take several other steps to reduce rejects. These include:

- Linking the Ministry of Commerce with the Ministry of Agriculture and Farmer's Welfare to reduce multiple export control bodies that create piecemeal policies and regulations;⁴³
- Addressing policy gaps and making agriculture ministry officials and state agriculture promotion boards the key stakeholders in capacity-building initiatives funded by developed countries;⁴⁴
- Extending the role of Food Safety and Standards Authority of India (FSSAI) in exports and farm-level contamination management;^{45,46} and (In India, there is a dual standard: exports have to adhere to the various importing country standards while imports and the domestic market have to adhere to the FSSAI standards.)
- Raising concerns on bilateral and multilateral forums against unreasonably high standards set by importing countries.

An important export from India is human hair. India is the world's largest supplier of human hair to many markets, ahead of China and Russia.⁴⁷ Aesthetically, Indian hair is considered highly valuable.⁴⁸ However, while it is preferred over Chinese hair for cosmetic uses, and almost all the hair gets exported, Indian hair gets lower prices due to the poor collection mechanism that erodes the quality. Hair is collected mainly from temples in South India. It contains sweat, blood and lice as barbers focus on shaving speed over scalp protection. The warehouses have mildew and fungus.⁴⁹ In village households, hair waste from combs is carefully saved to get some money from its sale. Since there is a large opportunity to move up the value chain by exporting well-packed clean hair or hair products instead of raw hair (both for use in the cosmetic and in the industrial sectors), India must take the following steps to organise the sector:

- Government and export-promotion bodies can introduce infrastructural improvements for hair collection, storage, cleaning and auctions. Temples, where devotees shave off their head and donate hair, are not equipped to store large amounts of hair. Since India banned the burning of the hair in the 1990s due to the release of toxic gases,⁵⁰ this hair can be exported.
- The sector needs law enforcement support to reduce the exploitation of the poor in villages, who sell their hair at very low prices to gypsies and nomads. The buyers have been reported to sell such hair to smugglers in India and Myanmar.⁵¹
- Industrial export of waste hair for various purposes such as fertilisers, stuffing for clothes, woven oil filters, and for extracting amino acids used in food or pizza dough, requires consumer awareness, strict quality standards and checks.^{52,53,54}

1.3. Composition and Segregation in Municipal Solid Waste

The characteristics and the quantity of municipal solid waste (MSW) are functions of urbanisation and industrialisation.⁵⁵ Developed countries discard more packaging material and food than developing countries. The average MSW in developed countries has a calorific value between 8 and 12 MJ/kg, comparable to fresh wood or lignite (low-grade coal). They are thus able to successfully use municipal waste in waste-to-energy plants.^{56, 57} Some European countries have even started importing waste to meet plant-capacity needs. “Germans' high recycling rate, which now hovers around 65% of all waste discarded, combined with a declining population, has meant that some German plants are importing trash from neighbours. Sweden too is importing trash to power its grid as residents use less and recycle more.”⁵⁸

The calorific value of waste produced in developing countries, including India, is relatively lower as they produce more wet waste. However, India can still avail waste-export opportunities, given the large quantities of MSW it generates. For MSW-export opportunities to be viable, India will have to enhance its municipal functioning to segregate and pre-process the waste at collection sources, since only some segregated waste materials can be burnt safely without creating public health hazards or environmental degradation. The following case illustrates the problems India faces in running its own waste-to-energy plants using the same technologies as Europe.

The Danish International Development Agency financed and installed a waste-to-energy plant for New Delhi's municipality in 1986. The agency used business case metrics and data science to simulate the generation of 3 MW energy per month. The plant ran into losses as the calorific value from municipal waste in India was half that of the calorific value

from the same amount of waste in Denmark.⁵⁹ Residents near a waste-to-energy incinerator in Okhla, Delhi,⁶⁰ filed a case against the operators of the plant, citing risks to public health and environment due to the plant's violation of emission standards on dioxins and furans from Poly Vinyl Chlorides (PVCs). The waste-to-energy technologies imported from the West work on door-to-door garbage pick-up and segregation system to allow PVCs to be separated at the source.

Given its calorific value and segregation challenges, India's municipal waste is not export-ready for developed countries. At the same time, developing countries in Asia that import waste for recycling look for certain recyclable materials for their industrial sectors, and India's waste might not be of much use to them either, as it is likely similar to their own. India must thus look for domestic measures to deal with its large volumes of municipal waste while taking into account the social realities. It must introduce advanced waste-treatment facilities after a comprehensive local waste survey, using technologies that most suit its requirements.⁶¹ To obtain value-added products from waste and achieve upcycling, India must make use of R&D and smart technologies. For example, China has developed the circulating fluidised bed (CFB) technology to recover energy from low calorific value waste.⁶² Japan, Sweden and Denmark have demonstrated the viability of energy recovery from halogenated plastics using fast pyrolysis methods without damaging the environment.⁶³

1.4. Sourcing and Traceability

South Korea began importing high volumes of wood pellets from Canada and some Asian countries in 2012 to meet its mandatory alternate energy needs.^{64,65} Wood pellets are a cost-effective fuel as they are made from timber wastes and burn cleanly, with high combustion

efficiency. They are easy to transport, and their geometrically uniform shape allows them to go into automatic fuel feeders in industrial setups.

However, the wood pellet exports from Vietnam were found to contain trace amounts of rice husk, which caused mechanical issues in the boilers of the biomass power plants in South Korea. The Vietnamese pellet producers had provided fraudulent Foreign Stewardship Council (FSC) certifications on occasions to the South Korean Ministry of Environment, which regulates rice husk and other such agriculture refuse under a separate category.⁶⁶ After this incident, to ensure the purity of the wood pellets being imported, the Korean government implemented new import requirements including certifications under the Apostille Convention.⁶⁷ This sudden change in requirements created issues for Canada. Since it is not a signatory of the Apostille Convention, Canada could not legally comply.⁶⁸ After several rounds of negotiations with Canada, South Korea abandoned the Apostille Convention and shifted the responsibility for verification of sourcing on to the exporters.⁶⁹ However, the onus of responsible sourcing and certification being solely on the suppliers, Canada lost its competitive advantage of being a strict sustainability requirements follower. Canadian suppliers moved towards European and Japanese markets, and now consider South Korea only an opportunistic market. South East Asian exporters are no longer governed by restrictions. Cheaper quality pellets are flooding South Korea, defeating its clean air goals.⁷⁰ Thus, a sudden policy change, causing documentation confusion, has not benefitted South Korea in the long run.⁷¹ It could instead have worked with the Vietnamese government to resolve fraudulent certifications.

On the other hand, the improvement in sourcing practices of a Finnish company, Neste Corporation, is a good example of adequate due

diligence by the government and private stakeholders to understand and manage the alternate fuel markets sustainably. Under the US' tradable credits system design, renewable fuels qualify for credit values in the mandatory Renewable Fuel Standard programme. Additionally, low-carbon fuel standard credits are given to renewable fuels in California,⁷² and Blender's tax credit to renewables imported from outside the US.⁷³ Renewable fuels can be made from crop-seed oils, waste fat or their mix. Those that require cultivation of crops to source oil as raw material can have a potential negative impact known as indirect land use change (ILUC).⁷⁴ ILUC can lead to environmental damage or risk food security.⁷⁵ For example, when produced as raw material for biofuels, palm oil can lead to deforestation of palm plantations. The US includes ILUC in lifecycle emissions accounting. Renewable diesel made entirely from waste oils and waste fats is a preferred option to reduce ILUC.

Neste exports large volumes of renewable diesel to California from its Singapore-based refinery. In 2012, the company sourced 35 percent of its raw material from waste. The remaining 65 percent was palm oil purchased from Indonesia and Malaysia.⁷⁶ By 2017, waste and residues already accounted for nearly 80 percent of its raw materials, and the company is now moving towards 100 percent waste-based products.⁷⁷ By improving verifiable ILUC mitigation practices, Neste has increased the volume of waste-based fuel trade between the US and Singapore.⁷⁸ Californian importers are leveraging the seaport infrastructure on the state's coast to get easy access to renewable diesel from Singapore. The state is meeting its clean air goals while also becoming a competitive supplier of imported renewable diesel in parts of the US.⁷⁹

In India, the production of renewable fuel from waste cooking oil and fats is in its nascent 'product development' stages. The Mahatma

Gandhi Institute of Rural Energy and Development in Bengaluru sourced used cooking oil from the Taj group of hotels in 2016 to make fuel, which was sent to some engineering colleges to test for engine performance.⁸⁰ Mass adoption of the technology and the product is not yet reported. India can also use a lot of cooking-oil waste and animal- and fish-fat waste to spur growth in the renewable fuel production, both for domestic consumption and exports. However, it will have to take into account the current sourcing gaps such as social taboos in collecting and handling such waste in large scale. The collection strategies from households or industrial outfits will require the training of municipal staff, businesses and citizens.

1.5. Geopolitical Considerations

Waste exports are prone to geopolitical fluctuations. For example, since 2015, mango pulp exports (primarily made from bruised fruits) from India to Saudi Arabia, Dubai and Kuwait have declined drastically. The importing countries exported Indian pulp to Yemen, Syria and Jordan. However, terrorism-led political instability in the region has disturbed the flow of trade.⁸¹ Since 80 percent of pulp export from India goes to West Asia, several mango farmers have had to let the pulp go to waste. Currently, India lacks any domestic measures to deal with the volumes of pulp lying in stock.⁸² In a more recent development, China has banned imports of 24 categories of municipal solid waste and industrial waste from foreign sources. The exporting countries must either quickly search for alternate export destinations or enhance domestic use and disposal of their waste.

1.6. Stakeholder Awareness Considerations

Currently, India faces a major challenge in managing its crop stubble waste (rice and wheat straw left standing in fields after harvesting). It

has neither a domestic waste strategy in place for the stalks and stubble nor large export markets for straw waste, and it thus resorts to burning such waste. Mass-scale field burning is causing environmental and soil degradation.

England and Wales used to burn up to 41 percent of their wheat straw in the field until a ban on burning was enforced in 1993 (Silgram and Chambers, 2002).⁸³ Other European countries too, banned field burning in the 1990s (except in small amounts with due permissions).⁸⁴ This section analyses straw-waste trade between some countries to show why transboundary waste trade remains limited for almost all countries and how countries are making use of the waste domestically. For India too, exports can continue on a small scale while most of the waste can be—and must be—managed domestically.

Reasons for Field Burning

Mechanised harvesting leaves behind nearly 40 cm-long sharp stalks that injure grazing animals as well as migrant labours, who manually try and plough out the stubble. Straw management machinery such as the rotavators, zero tillers, hydraulic ploughs, bailers and mulching machines are very expensive.⁸⁵ Farmers dismiss the use of waste for fodder and other purposes due to the time, transport and financial constraints: the sowing window between two crops is barely three weeks,⁸⁶ and the absence of market linkages to sell fodder at economically viable costs is a further disincentive.⁸⁷ Moreover, there is a cultural acceptance for burning in India, as it is associated with purity. The lack of law enforcement against burning leads to further complications. Penal action can raise the cost of compliance and may be a politically unwise decision.

Straw Waste Trade is Opportunistic and Limited

- Countries limit straw imports due to phytosanitary challenges of pests in large volumes of straw. The US imports dried wheat stalks only from Canada, New Zealand and Norway. Japan imports rice straw or rice husks only from the Korean Peninsula and Taiwan to prevent accidentally importing harmful pests.⁸⁸ For similar reasons of quality and reliability, Australian wheat and hay fodder exports to Japan, China, Korea and Taiwan are replacing Asian straw exports.⁸⁹
- In 2016, French livestock producers imported wheat, barley and rape straw from the UK to offset the impact of rising feed costs during dry weather.⁹⁰ Ireland also sought straw imports from the UK to meet the bedding needs for its cows and sheep at calving and lambing time.⁹¹ As a result, Britain suffered a shortage of straw for feedstock, animal bedding and biofuel industries.^{92,93}
- Pakistan exports its wheat straw and hay to the dairy and beef industries in UAE, Kuwait, Qatar and South Korea.⁹⁴ Pakistan's exports to Saudi Arabia grew when Saudi Arabia banned the domestic production of fodder due to water scarcity.⁹⁵ Soil scientists and farmers in Pakistan have been protesting against the growing exports, as it increases the domestic prices of wheat straw.⁹⁶ The livestock within the country is undernourished, and the farmers are resorting to taking out even the residues of wheat stubble and selling them. This leaves the soil totally dependent on chemical fertilisation.⁹⁷ Pakistan burns a large amount of rice straw on fields for the same reasons as India, even though the rich reserves of potassium and silicon in rice husk helps amend the soil and improve soil bulk density. In the UK,

substantial portions of straw get incorporated into the soil to enhance it (Anon, 2010; Nicholson et al., 1997; Powlson et al., 2011).

- India exports large quantities of de-oiled rice bran and oil cakes every year without understanding the domestic needs for the same. According to Rahul Kumar, managing director, Amul Dairy, Anand, “This should be retained in our livestock feed system to keep feed prices in check. We have a 25% deficit in dry fodder. The export of farm residue raises costs for dairying and poultry in the country. As a result, milk, poultry and egg prices go up.”⁹⁸

Arguments in Favour of Domestic Use of Wheat and Rice Straw

Europeans are making domestic use of straw waste to improve soil quality, fodder, generation of biofuels and bedding of livestock. Studies in China show that the rotational cropping system for rice and wheat can be replaced by farming green manure crop or a summer legume just after harvesting wheat, to manage stubbles.

For India, the challenge lies in educating farmers on the demerits of burning straw and the methods of proper extraction, baling, storage, transportation and usage, without losing money. India announced in 2016 that the NITI Aayog is taking initiatives to manufacture ethanol from agro-waste based biomass^{99, 100} While some rice husk gasifiers are operational in a dual fuel mode for some years, they have not proliferated due to a variety of reasons. Gasifiers themselves produce husk ash and wastewater that is difficult to manage. Moreover, grid power is cheaper than alternate fuel.¹⁰¹ The government must therefore invest in farmer education before introducing technology at a large

scale. In a progressive step towards sorting the challenge of transporting baled straw, an Indo-US team is working on introducing torrefaction units that can convert agrowaste into 'biochar' in the fields, without requiring external energy.¹⁰² Biochar is charcoal used for soil amendment as well as for fuelling puposes. Multiple low-cost, locally made, mobile torrefaction units deployed in fields could be profitable without government subsidies.¹⁰³

II. WASTE IMPORT CONSIDERATIONS

2.1. *Health and Economic Degradation*

The consumption of livestock and poultry wastes such as blood, bones, skin, body parts and internal organs is dependent on sociocultural and socioeconomic aspects. Europeans and Americans largely discard chicken neck, back, legs, wings and offal. In the 1990s, some coastal towns of Africa started importing waste chicken parts from the US and the EU. However, these imports had significant negative imapcts. The domestic poultry industry in several countries of Africa collapsed and led to loss of income for women who were self-sufficient through rearing of chicken at home on food scraps.¹⁰⁵ Anti-dumping negotiations by South Africa carried on for several years without desired results, as illegal exports from some markets continued entering the South African market.¹⁰⁶ Frozen food waste would frequently rot during the multiple exchange of hands from processing to packaging and shipping, and the breaks in cold chains created a hospitable environment for germs.¹⁰⁷ Moreover, exported poultry were usually subjected to large doses of antibiotics and growth hormones, leading to antibiotic resistance in consumers.¹⁰⁸ When South Africa insisted that the US increase safety standards of waste poultry exports, the US put pressure on South Africa to reduce its food safety standards instead.¹⁰⁹

In 2016, India conformed to the World Trade Organisation (WTO) ruling for the import of poultry after the US threatened to levy sanctions.¹¹⁰ Four lakh Indian poultry farmers are currently protesting against poultry waste dumping possibilities.¹¹¹ India must learn from Africa's experiences to institute checks and balances.

2.2. Environmental Degradation

China is modernising its industrial processes and, at the same time, putting in measures to reduce the environmental footprint of its industries. It is instituting more stringent regulation of pollutants across the country.¹¹² In July 2017, China notified the WTO that effective 31 December 2017, it would stop accepting waste shipments of 24 types of wastes, including waste plastic, paper, slag from steelmaking, waste wool, ash, cotton and yarn.¹¹³ Earlier, as China's industrial growth was taking off, it had welcomed waste imports from developed countries to spur the growth of its recycling industry.¹¹⁴ While recycling was touted as an environmentally sound practice by businesses (recycled steel, for example, requires 60 percent less energy than steel produced from iron ore¹¹⁵), the recycling process itself was considered highly polluting within China.¹¹⁶ Imports are dirty, poorly sorted and contaminated with hazardous substances from e-waste. Small-scale recycling industries often lack adequate awareness and resources to manage health and environmental impacts from such waste, and the unusable remains after recycling are often dumped in rivers.¹¹⁷ Though the recycling industry in China will undergo a major economic and employment-related disruption by this sudden waste import ban, China feels the long-term benefits of such a move far outweighs the short-term disruption.

Earlier, China had launched two other operations—Operation Green Fence and Operation National Sword—to improve inspections and better prevent imports of illegal and low-quality industrial and electronic waste.¹¹⁸

III. RECOMMENDATIONS

Developing countries traditionally produce less per capita waste than developed countries. India's policymakers must focus more on reducing waste creation instead of merely focusing on waste management and waste trade options. While this paper has analysed legal waste trade possibilities and challenges in only two sectors—farm waste and municipal solid waste—the learnings from these examples can be applied across sectors, wherever waste trade is possible.

The author has not discussed the important topic of illegal trade of hazardous waste, as it is not within the scope of this paper. The paper also does not take into account the negative externality associated with waste trade in the form of environmental footprint from packaging, transportation, refrigeration and other energy-intensive processes that accompany trade. Some suggestions for improving cyclical management of waste domestically are given below:

- Instead of relying heavily on strategies to manage waste, focus must be on consumer awareness strategies to create less waste. India can learn from the West and understand why they create more per capita waste.
- The country must make use of available foreign expertise, partnerships and investments to improve learnings in waste management by:

- o Linking various ministries and municipalities to help them understand that technologies come with their own challenges that may not be visible upfront. Therefore, it is necessary to perform due diligence before a transition is made towards adopting any new technology from another country.
- o Understanding its own waste composition to find/fund/develop local innovations and working with other developing countries that have similar waste composition challenges to adopt technologies they may have invented to resolve them.
- There is a need to grow up the value chain by manufacturing goods out of waste and exporting value-added products.

A few suggestions for improving value from waste export/import opportunities are listed below:

- India must understand social and environmental implications of imports.
- The country must learn and address policy gaps in its own systems, link ministries and departments to reduce multiple export control bodies that create piecemeal policies and regulations, and challenge unreasonable import standards on bilateral and multilateral platforms.
- It must take into account geopolitical uncertainties in export/import markets and develop parallel waste-use systems in domestic markets.

IV. CONCLUSION

India has an opportunity to leapfrog from a linear to a cyclical waste management model. It can learn from the waste-trade experiences of both developed and developing countries to reduce waste creation while improving waste management. India must recognise that since waste imports have traditionally flown into countries that have weaker environmental regulations, most waste imports have not given importing nations any major environmental or economic advantage. Any import must thus be cautiously evaluated and negotiated to avoid negative impacts. With regard to export, Indian policymakers should consider the prevailing infrastructural gaps, agricultural practices, municipal functioning, technical challenges, finance and current social conditions to improve domestic waste-management practices. The country must recognise the gaps in its own systems to set its house in order before attempting to turn international waste trade into a sustainable advantage. Until such a time, it is more beneficial for India to use its own waste within the country. 

ENDNOTES

1. Mirina Grosz, *Sustainable Waste Trade under WTO Law: Chances and Risks of the Legal Frameworks' Regulation of Transboundary Movements of Waste* (Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2011), <http://www.brill.com/sustainable-waste-trade-under-wto-law>.
2. Ibid.
3. "Seeking End to Loss and Waste of Food Along Production Chain," Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations, <http://www.fao.org/in-action/seeking-end-to-loss-and-waste-of-food-along-production-chain/en/>.
4. "Save Food: Global Initiative on Food Loss and Waste Reduction," Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations, <http://www.fao.org/save-food/resources/keyfindings/en/>.
5. Postharvest Handling, UC Davis, <http://www.georgikon.hu/tanszekek/kerteszt/jegyzet/postharvest.pdf>.
6. Ibid.
7. Asit K. Biswas, "India must tackle food waste," World Economic Forum, 12 August 2014, <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2014/08/india-perishable-food-waste-population-growth/>.
8. "Reducing food waste top priority for India: Badal," *Business Today*, 1 October 2017, <http://www.businesstoday.in/sectors/agriculture/reducing-food-waste-top-priority-for-india-badal/story/261242.html>.
9. "DP World to invest \$1 bn more in India maritime infrastructure: CEO," *The Hindu: Business Line*, 4 May 2017, <http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/logistics/dp-world-to-invest-1-bn-more-in-india-maritime-infrastructure-ceo/article9680936.ece>.
10. "India to grow crops to meet UAE food demand," *Arabian Business*, 6 March 2017, <http://www.arabianbusiness.com/india-grow-crops-meet-uae-food-demand-665928.html>.

11. “Food Waste, Poverty and the 'Ugly Food Movement',” Blue Review, 14 April 2015, <https://theblureview.org/food-waste-poverty-and-the-ugly-food-movement/>.
12. “Waste Management,” Harva: Harnessing Value of Rural India, <http://www.harva.co.in/wastemanage.html>.
13. “Reducing food waste top priority for India: Badal,” *Business Today*, 1 October 2017, <http://www.businesstoday.in/sectors/agriculture/reducing-food-waste-top-priority-for-india-badal/story/261242.html>.
14. “Estimates of Food Surplus and Waste Arisings in the UK,” The Waste and Resources Action Programme, January 2017, http://www.wrap.org.uk/sites/files/wrap/Estimates_%20in_the_UK_Jan17.pdf.
15. Rosa S. Rolle, “Postharvest Management of Fruit and Vegetables in the Asia-Pacific Region,” Asian Productivity Organisation and Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations, ISBN: 92-833-7051-1, http://www.apo-tokyo.org/00e-books/AG-18_PostHarvest/AG-18_PostHarvest.pdf.
16. “Progress towards Sustainable Utilisation and Management of Food Wastes in the Global Economy,” <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5101388/#B64>.
17. Allen M. Katsuyama, “A Guide for Waste Management in the Food Processing Industry,” The Food Processors Institute, <http://infohouse.p2ric.org/ref/31/30495.pdf>.
18. Ibid.
19. Hassan R. El-Ramady, Eva Domokos-Szabolcsy, Neama Abdalla, A. Hussein, S. Taha and Miklós Fári, “Postharvest Management of Fruits and Vegetables Storage,” *Springer International Publishing Switzerland* 2015 65, E. Lichtfouse (ed.), *Sustainable Agriculture Reviews* 15, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-09132-7_2, www.springer.com/cda/content/document/cda.../9783319091310-c2.pdf?SGWID.

20. Ibid.
21. Edith Hancock, "People are Paying Thousands of Pounds for Square Watermelons and 'Luxury Fruits' in Japan," *Metro*, 26 March 2017, <http://metro.co.uk/2017/03/26/people-are-paying-thousands-of-pounds-for-square-watermelons-and-luxury-fruit-in-japan-6532756/?ito=cbshare>.
22. "The false promises of farm exports as a growth strategy," *The Japan Times*, 20 November 2017, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2017/11/20/commentary/japan-commentary/false-promises-farm-exports-growth-strategy/#.Wik5_dKWbIU.
23. Beckie Smith, "Why is Fruit so Expensive in Japan?" *Independent*, 16 July 2014, <http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/food-and-drink/features/why-is-fruit-so-expensive-in-japan-9605105.html>.
24. Jenny Gustavsson, Christel Cederberg, Ulf Sonesson, Robert van Otterdijk, Alexandre Meybeck, "Global food losses and food waste - Extent, causes and prevention," Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations, 2011, <http://www.fao.org/docrep/014/mb060e/mb060e03.pdf>.
25. Ibid.
26. H.W. Schultz, "Diversification of Pear Usage," 48th Annual Report of the Oregon State Horticultural Society, Oregon Agricultural Experiment Station, Oregon State College, 1956, <://ir.library.oregonstate.edu/downloads/qv33rx839>.
27. Ibid.
28. Jack Lyons, "Food Waste: What You Need to Know," debugged: The Pest Control Blog, 15 September 2016, https://www.rentokil.com/blog/food-waste-what-you-need-to-know/#.WiT_k9KWbIU.
29. "Bendy bananas back on the shelves thanks to change in strict EU laws," *Mail Online*, 17 June 2008, <http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-1026905/Crooked-cucumbers-bendy-bananas-supermarket-shelves.html#ixzz50en6gibE>.

30. Ibid.
31. Allen M. Katsuyama, "A Guide for Waste Management in the Food Processing Industry," The Food Processors Institute, <http://infohouse.p2ric.org/ref/31/30495.pdf>.
32. Ibid.
33. Edd Colbert and Tristram Stuart, "Food Waste in Kenya - Uncovering Food Waste in the Horticultural Export Supply Chain," Feedback Global, https://feedbackglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Food-Waste-in-Kenya_report-by-Feedback.pdf.
34. Ibid.
35. David L. Tschirley, Milton W. Ayieko, "Assessment of Kenya's Domestic Horticultural Production and Marketing Systems and Lessons for the Future," Food Security Collaborative Working Papers 55431, Michigan State University, Department of Agricultural, Food, and Resource Economics. <https://ideas.repec.org/p/ags/midcwp/55431.html>.
36. Sara-Christine Gemson, "Decadent chain of food loss in the hunger capital," *Daily Nation*, March 5, 2013 <https://www.nation.co.ke/lifestyle/dn2/Food-down-the-drain/957860-1711302-10v6esy/index.html>.
37. Ibid.
38. Kevin Taylor, "Mottainai: Can we save the planet with ancient Japanese philosophy?" *ABC News*, <http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-05-30/mottainai-can-we-reduce-waste-with-ancient-japanese-philosophy/8553928>.
39. Ibid.
40. Arpita Mukherjee, Avantika Kapoor, Tanu M. Goyal, "Toxicity, the bane of our food exports," *The Hindu Business Line*, <https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/opinion/toxicity-the-bane-of-our-food-exports/article9909816.ece>.

41. Amiti Sen, "India keen to increase food exports to Russia," *The Hindu BusinessLine*, <https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/agri-business/India-keen-to-increase-food-exports-to-Russia/article20861360.ece>.
42. Dilip Kumar Jha, "Quality issues hit agri shipments," *Business Standard*, https://www.business-standard.com/article/markets/russias-interception-of-pests-in-potato-consignments-threatens-agriexports-to-europe-114061700821_1.html.
43. Tanu M. Goyal, Arpita Mukherjee, Avantika Kapoor, "India's Exports of Food Products: Food Safety Related Issues and Way Forward," Indian Council for Research on International Economic Relations, Working Paper No. 345, http://icrier.org/pdf/Working_Paper_345.pdf.
44. Ibid.
45. In India, there is a dual standard: exports have to adhere to the various importing country standards, while imports and the domestic market have to adhere to the FSSAI standards.
46. Arpita Mukherjee, "Barriers to India's agri & processed food exports include food quality," *Food & Beverage News*, <http://www.fnbnews.com/Top-News/barriers-to-indias-agri—processed-food-exports-include-food-quality-39927>.
47. <http://www.firstpost.com/india/watch-why-india-is-the-worlds-biggest-exporter-of-human-hair-3880387.html>.
48. Gireesh Babu A N, "Human hair being smuggled out, hurting export earnings," *Business Standard*, https://www.business-standard.com/article/sme/human-hair-being-smuggled-out-hurting-export-earnings-113121601072_1.html.
49. Ibid.
50. Ibid.
51. Ibid.

52. Denise Winterman, "From food to fashion, the thriving market in human hair," *BBC News*, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/magazine/8753698.stm.
53. Yuji Kuronuma, "Big hair exporter India is not a flying goose," *The Nikkei Asia*, 27 December 2015, <http://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Trends/Big-hair-exporter-India-is-not-a-flying-geese>.
54. Ankush Gupta, "Human Hair "Waste" and Its Utilization: Gaps and Possibilities," *Hindawi Journal of Waste Management*, <https://www.hindawi.com/journals/jwm/2014/498018/>.
55. "Decision Makers' Guide to Municipal Solid Waste Incineration," The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, *The World Bank*, <http://web.mit.edu/urbanupgrading/urbanenvironment/resources/references/pdfs/DecisionMakers.pdf>.
56. Filip Kokalj, Niko Samec, "Combustion of Municipal Solid Waste for Power Production," *IntechOpen*, http://cdn.intechopen.com/pdfs/43672/InTech-Combustion_of_%20municipal_solid_waste_for_power_production.pdf.
57. Marieke Vos, "Recycling benefits from combustible waste imports," Dutch Waste Management Association, https://www.wastematters.eu/uploads/media/DWMA_Recycling_benefits_from_combustible_waste_imports_November_2012.pdf.
58. Claire Groden, "Here's why Germany's hot new import stinks," *Fortune*, <http://fortune.com/2015/10/20/germany-import-trash/>.
59. Barun Mitra, "Poverty, Wealth, and Waste," PERC 18, No.1 (Spring 2000), <http://www.perc.org/articles/poverty-wealth-and-waste>.
60. Dharmesh Shah, Pratibha Sharma, "Why the NGT Okhla Order Sets a Bad Precedent for Indian Environmental Jurisprudence," *The Wire*, Feb 16, 2017, <https://thewire.in/environment/ngt-okhla-dioxin-fly-ash>.
61. Ibid.

62. "World Energy Resources: Waste to Energy | 2016," *World Energy Council*, https://www.worldenergy.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/WEResources_Waste_to_Energy_2016.pdf.
63. "Municipal Solid Waste Resources," U.S. Department of Energy, https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2016/07/f33/municipal_solid_waste_factsheet_bt16.pdf.
64. Gordon Murray, "Korea Offers Vast Pellet Market," Wood Pellet Association of Canada, 2011, <http://www.pellet.org/wpac-news/korea-offers-vast-pellet-market>.
65. Ibid.
66. Katie Fletcher, "Situation South Korea," *Biomass Magazine*, 19 November 2015, <http://biomassmagazine.com/articles/12543/situation-south-korea>.
67. Ibid.
68. Ibid.
69. Ibid.
70. Ibid.
71. Ibid.
72. Sean Hill, "U.S. biodiesel and renewable diesel imports increase 61% in 2015," *Petroleum Supply Monthly*, U.S. Energy Information Administration, 11 April 2016, <https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=25752>.
73. Ron Kotrba, "Importing to meet California demand," *Biodiesel Magazine*, <http://biodieselmagazine.com/articles/924511/importing-to-%20meet-california-demand>.
74. "Biofuels and Indirect land Use Change: The Case of Mitigation," Ernst & Young, 2011, https://www.iucn.org/sites/dev/files/content/documents/biofuels_and_indirect_land_use_change.pdf.
75. Ibid.

76. Ron Korba, "Feedstock Importer, Renewable Diesel Exporter," *Biomass Magazine*, 1 April 2015, <http://biomassmagazine.com/articles/11723/feedstock-importer-renewable-diesel-exporter>.
77. "Neste's renewable diesel celebrates 10 years of reducing emissions," *Neste*, <https://www.neste.com/nestes-renewable-diesel-celebrates-10-years-reducing-emissions>.
78. Ibid.
79. Colin Camp, David Bloom, Ryan Fromm, Natalie Ang, Patrick Chang and Christophe Deturmeny, "Comparing California's Competitiveness in the International Business Framework," Loyola Marymount University, November 2012, 9, http://www.lachamber.com/clientuploads/Global_Programs/Comparing%20California's%20Competitiveness%20in%20IB%20Framework%202012.pdf.
80. S. Bhuvaneshwari, "Making biodiesel from used cooking oil," *The Hindu*, <https://www.thehindu.com/news/cities/bangalore/making-biodiesel-from-used-cooking-oil/article19111026.ece>.
81. P.V. Srividya, "Mango pulp exports from Krishnagiri see a sharp dip," *The Hindu*, <https://www.thehindu.com/todays-paper/tp-national/tp-tamilnadu/mango-pulp-exports-from-krishnagiri-see-a-sharp-dip/article19112107.ece>.
82. Ibid.
83. N.J. Glithero, S.J. Ramsden, P. Wilson, "Barriers and incentives to the Production of Bioethanol from Cereal Straw: A Farm Business Perspective," *Science Direct*, <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301421513001572>.
84. Nikola Nikolov, "Current European Policies and Experience on Burning of the Stubble Fields and Organic Residues in Agriculture and Forestry Sectors," UNDP Armenia, 2011, http://www.nature-ic.am/res/pdfs/projects/CP/Forest/Project_Reports/Stubble%20Fields%20Burning%20in%20Europe_N.Nikolov_eng.pdf.

85. Parshant Krar, "Crop stubble burning likely to come down," *The Economic Times*, <https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/agriculture/crop-stubble-burning-likely-to-come-down/articleshow/60772295.cms>.
86. Ibid.
87. Ibid.
88. <http://www.maff.go.jp/pps/j/introduction/english.html>.
89. <https://www.graincentral.com/markets/export/fodder-exports-on-the-rise/>.
90. Johann Tasker, "Straw Exports Leave British Farmers Short," *Farmers Weekly*, <http://www.fwi.co.uk/business/straw-exports-leave-british-farmers-short.htm>.
91. Richard Halleron, "Calls for straw to be imported from France and the UK," *Agriland*, Nov 8, 2016, <http://www.agriland.ie/farming-news/calls-for-straw-to-be-imported-from-france-and-the-uk/>.
92. Ibid.
93. While rice straw is not good as fodder due to its high silica content, wheat straw can be mixed with hay to be used as fodder. Rice is grown in limited quantities in Europe.
94. HAS Fodder Limited, http://www.animalfodder.net/pakistan_animal_feed_about.php.
95. Ahmad Fraz Khan, "Consequences of fodder exports," *Dawn*, May 08, 2017, <https://www.dawn.com/news/1331729>.
96. Ibid.
97. Ibid.
98. Rahul Kumar, "Export of animal feed deprives our livestock of nourishment, critical to ensure right to food," *The Economic Times*, Aug 09, 2013, [//economictimes.indiatimes.com/articleshow/](https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/articleshow/)

21716947.cms?utm_source=contentofinterest&utm_medium=text&utm_campaign=cppst.

99. "India will soon be zero petroleum import country: Gadkari," September 06, 2016, *Rediff*, <http://www.rediff.com/business/report/india-will-soon-be-zero-petroleum-import-country-gadkari/20160906.htm>.
100. Writankar Mukherjee, "NITI Aayog and ITC to collaborate to transform agriculture and water sectors," *The Economic Times*, <https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/agriculture/niti-aayog-and-itc-to-collaborate-to-transform-agriculture-and-water-sectors/articleshow/63926521.cms>.
101. Libo Zhang, Yongqiang Liu and Lu Hao, "Contributions of open crop straw burning emissions to PM2.5 concentrations in China," *IOP Science*, <http://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/11/1/014014>.
102. "Remedy in sight to end straw burning in northern India?" *The Economic Times*, Oct 13, 2017, [//economictimes.indiatimes.com/articleshow/61064753.cms?utm_source=contentofinterest&utm_medium=text&utm_campaign=cppst](https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/articleshow/61064753.cms?utm_source=contentofinterest&utm_medium=text&utm_campaign=cppst).
103. Ibid.
104. Bénédicte Hermelin, "Agricultural dumping : the case of chicken in Western and Central Africa," 2004, 1 and 3, http://hubrural.org/IMG/pdf/gret_chicken_dumping.pdf.
105. Ibid.
106. Kevin Lovell, "Poultry imports not helping South Africans," 17 June 2016, <http://www.iol.co.za/business/opinion/poultry-imports-not-helping-south-africans-2035475>.
107. Ibid.
108. Ibid.
109. Ibid.

110. Amiti Sen, "American chicken legs may soon be walking into Indian stores," *The Hindu Business Line*, <http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/agri-business/american-chicken-legs-may-soon-be-walking-into-indian-stores/article8856005.ece.111>. http://www.business-standard.com/article/companies/poultry-industry-protests-over-chicken-legs-import-from-us-117022200709_1.html.
112. Alexander Chipman Koty, "China Bans Imports of Foreign Waste to Combat Pollution," China Briefing from Dezan and Associates, <http://www.china-briefing.com/news/2017/10/24/china-ban-imports-foreign-waste.html>.
113. Charlotte Gao, "China 'Urgently' Bans Foreign Trash Imports," *The Diplomat*, July 20, 2017, <https://thediplomat.com/2017/07/china-urgently-bans-foreign-trash-imports/>.
114. Ibid.
115. D.D., "Why China is sick of foreign garbage," *The Economist*, <https://www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2017/08/21/why-china-is-sick-of-foreign-garbage>.
116. Ibid.
117. Ibid.
118. Ibid.

Observer Research Foundation (ORF) is a public policy think-tank that aims to influence formulation of policies for building a strong and prosperous India. ORF pursues these goals by providing informed and productive inputs, in-depth research, and stimulating discussions. The Foundation is supported in its mission by a cross-section of India's leading public figures, academics and business leaders.



Ideas • Forums • Leadership • Impact

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area, New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA

Ph. : +91-11-35332000, Fax : +91-11-35332005

E-mail: contactus@orfonline.org

Website: www.orfonline.org